
Council Members:     Amy Peck    Tarsha Jackson    Abbie Kamin    Carolyn Evans-Shabazz    Fred Flickinger    Tiffany D. Thomas    Mary Nan Huffman    Mario 

Castillo    Joaquin Martinez    Edward Pollard    Martha Castex-Tatum    Julian Ramirez    Willie Davis    Twila Carter    Letitia Plummer    Sallie Alcorn 

Controller:  Chris Hollins 

 

 

 
 CITY OF HOUSTON 
  Finance Department 
 

 
 

John Whitmire 
 

Mayor 
 
 

Melissa Dubowski 
Interim Finance Director 
P.O. Box 1562 
Houston, Texas 77251-1562 
 
T. 832-393-9051 
www.houstontx.gov 

 

 
May 16, 2025 
 
The Honorable Morgan Meyer 
Chair, House Committee on Ways and Means 
P.O. Box 2910 
Austin, TX 78768 
 
Dear Chairman Meyer and Members of the Committee: 
 
The City of Houston (the “City”) appreciates the opportunity to provide testimony on S.B. 2541. Under Chapter 
26 of the Tax Code, taxing units calculate the Unused Increment Rate utilizing the three tax years preceding the 
current tax year. S.B.2541 would allow taxing units to calculate the Unused Increment Rate utilizing only the two 
tax years preceding the current tax year. 
 
The City of Houston is unique among all Texas cities because of a local property tax revenue cap added to the 
City Charter by voters in 2004. The City of Houston’s revenue cap prohibits the City from levying ad valorem 
taxes at a tax rate that results in revenues expected to be above a limit equal to the lesser of the actual 
revenues in the preceding fiscal year, plus 4.5%, or a formula that is based upon the actual revenues received 
in fiscal year 2005 adjusted for the cumulative combined rates of inflation and the City’s population growth.  
 
If S.B. 2541 were enacted the estimated financial impact on the City of Houston would be $34 million in lost 
revenue that may fund critical public services. Although the Voter-Approval Tax Rates calculations would result 
in higher tax rates, the City’s local revenue cap is more restrictive. Houston’s local revenue cap has resulted in 
a reduction of the property tax rate in the last 9 out of 11 years. 
 
In addition, Houston has the highest population in the state and the fourth-highest population in the U.S. To 
serve this population, while under a self-imposed property tax cap, any additional loss in revenue would impact 
Houstonians.  
 
The City of Houston values the opportunity to raise its opposition to S.B. 2541. 
 

Respectfully submitted,  

 

 

Melissa Dubowski 

Chief Business Officer and Finance Director 

Finance Department 

City of Houston 
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